

December 9, 2020

Dear Hospital X, 
As of last week, the NMDOH COVID-19 planning team was notified that the state will be receiving 17,550 doses of the Pfizer COVID-19 vaccine after the vaccine receives an Emergency use authorization (EUA) from the FDA.  Following EUA, the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP) is expected to meet quickly to review all available data about the vaccine. ACIP will then vote on whether to recommend the vaccine and, and if so then who should receive it, taking into consideration the current limited supply as production increases.  Recommendations must go to the director of CDC for approval before becoming official CDC policy.  As per CDC and Operation Warp Speed, the state should be prepared to receive its first Pfizer COVID-19 vaccine doses as early as December 15, 2020. Initially, jurisdictions should anticipate that allocations will be less than demand until supply can catch up. Over time, distribution strategies will change as more vaccine becomes available and more people are recommended for vaccination. 
Pursuant to New Mexico’s Preliminary COVID-19 Vaccination Plan, healthcare workers at highest risk of exposure to infection will receive the initial available doses of vaccine.  Given the limited number of Pfizer vaccine doses available in the first shipment, we are prioritizing hospital personnel at moderate and high risk of exposure to infection, whether directly through patients or through handling of infectious materials. DOH has allocated doses to hospitals on a pro rata basis based on several available measures of the regional number of healthcare workers, including American Community Survey, Bureau of Labor Statistics, hospital bed capacity numbers received from the NM Hospital Association, and surveys completed by most hospitals in the state regarding the number of workers with various levels of exposure to infection. 
Once the EUA has been issued – but before ACIP provides its recommendations to the CDC – COVID-19 vaccine will be shipped directly from Pfizer to previously identified locations around the state with ultra-low temperature (ULT) freezer capacity (DOH warehouse in Albuquerque, Christus St. Vincent, Memorial Medical Center, San Juan Regional Medical Center, Presbyterian Hospital, and UNM Hospital). 
X hospital will receive their allotment directly from the DOH Central Warehouse (DCW).  Once ACIP approves COVID-19 vaccine, redistribution of refrigerated product from the DCW will be shipped directly to X hospital. The COVID-19 vaccine will be removed from the Ultra Low Temp (ULT) freezer and packaged for transport at refrigerated temps (2-8℃) on the same day as delivery. Once thawed to refrigerated temperatures, the Pfizer vaccine will need to be maintained at refrigerated temps and administered within 5 days (120 hours) Do not order vaccine unless you are able to meet these requirements. Staff at DOH will work with you on your plans to meet these protocols for the Pfizer vaccine.  Anticipate all delivery times to arrive same day before 12pm.  All orders will be scheduled for delivery Monday through Friday.  Ancillary supply kits will also be delivered at the same time as the vaccine from the DCW. 
[bookmark: _Hlk58324303]For hospitals that will receive product from DCW, orders for COVID-19 vaccine will be placed in NMSIIS.  Although ordering caps for each facility have been determined, please only order the amount of vaccine that can be administered within this 5-day time frame. The New Mexico Immunization Program will be scheduling virtual office hours to answer questions and provide live one-on-one training with your primary and backup coordinators on the NMSIIS ordering process and any questions about daily reporting requirement in Vaccine Finder.  Meeting invitations were sent out 12/8/20 and additional dates and times will be added and ongoing.  If your team hasn’t received an invite please send an email to covid.vaccines@state.nm.us or call the NMSIIS Help Desk at 833-882-6454 with any questions. 
Based on the state’s current projected allocations, below is an estimate of your first COVID-19 vaccine allotment of the Pfizer product.  Inventory for the second dose does not have to be withheld. These are all first doses, and the second doses will follow in January. However, any change in federal guidance may affect the state’s allocations and thus your allotment below. 
Be prepared to receive X number of Pfizer vaccine doses as early as Dec 15-17. Please place your order in NMSIIS on December 15. 

Who Should you Vaccinate First?

For this first shipment of Pfizer, the state is directing hospitals to vaccinate healthcare personnel (HCP), whether paid or unpaid, serving in healthcare settings who have the potential for direct or indirect exposure to patients or infectious materials, including body substances (e.g., blood, tissue, and specific body fluids); contaminated medical supplies, devices, and equipment; contaminated environmental surfaces; or contaminated air. These HCP may include, but are not limited to, emergency medical service personnel, nurses, nursing assistants, physicians, technicians, therapists, phlebotomists, pharmacists, students and trainees, contractual staff not employed by the health care facility, and persons (e.g., clerical, dietary, environmental services, laundry, security, maintenance, engineering and facilities management, administrative, billing, and volunteer personnel) not directly involved in patient care but potentially exposed to infectious agents that can be transmitted among from HCP and patients. HCP may include dental healthcare personnel, autopsy personnel, and laboratory personnel if they are hospital workers. 

Initial supply of vaccine will be limited and there may be settings where the initial vaccine supply is insufficient to vaccinate everyone in a priority group and sub-prioritization is necessary. 

Considerations for sub-prioritization of HCPs, of equal importance, include: 

· HCP with direct patient contact and thus who are unable to telework, including those who work inpatient, outpatient, or community settings, who provide services to patients or patients’ family members, or who handle infectious materials. 

· HCP with documented acute SARS-CoV-2 infection in the preceding 90 days may choose to delay vaccination until near the end of the 90 day period in order to facilitate vaccination of those HCP who remain susceptible to infection, as current evidence suggests reinfection is uncommon during this period after initial infection. 

· Of note, previous SARS-CoV-2 infection, whether symptomatic or asymptomatic, is not considered a contraindication to vaccination and serologic testing for SARS-CoV-2 antibodies is not recommended prior to vaccination. 

These considerations will be updated as additional information becomes available.

Overall the goal is to make sure that everyone receiving this email is ready to receive the amount of vaccine listed about on December 15, 2020 and will be able to administer that initial allotment before the following delivery arrives the next week. If there is anything you need in order to accomplish this goal please let our team know.

Very truly, 

NMDOH COVID-19 Vaccination Planning Team
 

